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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2017 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Absent:   Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to accept the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6243A, Application of Route 322 Motorsports LLC for 

special exception approval to modify conditions of a previous auto 

dealer approval under Sections 4-03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1223 Meriden Waterbury Tpke. Property of Lineberry Realty 

LLC in a B zone 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, a table is requested. 

 THE CHAIR:  So we’ll just table this one. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to table, please? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Make a motion to table. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 This application has been tabled. 
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 B. Appeal #6244A, Application of American Sign Inc for a 

variance to allow signage in an amount exceeding the regulations under 

Sections 13-03, 13-04C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive 

Blvd., property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  Tony Lafeau(sp), American Sign, 614 Ferry Street in 

New Haven. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  What we are asking for is for the new Home Goods 

store that’s under construction.  We have an existing storefront sign 

that was already installed.  It was within the zoning allowance. 

 What we are asking for is two additional signs.  One on the left 

side elevation and one on the rear elevation.  The reason we’re here, 

I guess, is per your zoning regulations, Section 13.7 subsection A3, 

we are allowed to have a total of three signs as long as the total 

allowable area is divided amongst them.  And, then per the same 

section, subsection A-1, buildings 80 feet or more from the public 

right of way are allowed to have an area not to exceed 1.5 sf per 

linear foot of the building frontage or 150 sf, whichever is less.  

And, that is what is creating the issue for us. 

 So, Home Goods store frontage is 166 linear feet which when you 

multiply that times the math allowance, it would give us 249 sf of 

signage divided by the three signs.   

 What we are asking for is the existing sign is 131 sf and the two 

additional signs are 58.5 sf each which would total 248 sf which is 

less than the 249 that would be allowed. 

 So, the only issue we have is with the cap of 150 sf.  That would 

only leave us 19 sf to divide between two additional signs which would 

be basically be 10 sf each which would render them kind of useless 

because the building is so far set back from all of the streets at the 

three different elevations.   

 And, again, the reason we’re asking --- we’re asking for a waiver 

of that cap of 150 sf because basically it just seems like the way the 

zoning regulation is written with that cap that kind of penalizes a 

larger business.  For example, a smaller business that could have only 

a hundred linear feet of frontage within those regulations would be 

allowed the exact same square footage of signage as Home Goods which 

has 166 sf which is fifty percent more. 
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 And, that’s really it.  Home Goods is one of the top, if not the 

most successful, national retailer.  Right now, they are making a 

long-term commitment to come in to Southington and they just want to 

have visibility so people can get to the store and know that they are 

there. 

 I think, I believe you all should have a sketch and a map showing 

what we are looking to do.  As you can see, it is the two sides and 

the rear sign are just three foot tall.  Very well proportioned in the 

areas where they are going to be mounted. 

 Any questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  How large is your current sign at the street itself 

when you turn into --- 

 MR. LAFEAU:  You mean on the pylon? 

 MR. GWOREK:  On the pylon, yes? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  Well, the pylon is actually very small.  Let me see 

here. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I can’t remember who has the larger of these. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  I have it in here somewhere. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 The pylon panel for Home Goods is two and half feet by eleven 

feet so about twenty-two square feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you speak up? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  It’s 2.5 – 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s 2.5 feet by 11? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  Yah, on the drawing, on the approved drawing, it 

shows 30 inches by 140 inches.  So, it is about 2.5 by 11 and change. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s on the pylon sign. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  It’s on the existing pylon.  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK: Now, what are your reasons for, you know, having it 

on the rear of the building and the south side?  Is it the south side 

for people coming from Target?  They’re not going to be able to see it 

from the highway, are they? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  Uh, they will have a little bit of visibility from 

the highway and from the ramp and I don’t know that they will see it 

from the --- I should say the eastbound side.  But the westbound side 

going towards Waterbury they should see it.  As well as from the ramp 

and from the rear because there is quite a bit of substantial office 
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space in the other development back there.  So, if somebody came out 

of one of those and kind of went around the ring road and out, they 

could very easily not know that they are there.  

 And, also even on the front, um, I know there is two, I’m not 

positive, two maybe three buildings under construction in the front 

that kind of somewhat block the view from the street of cars to drive 

by and actually see their storefront. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would be the hardship that you have? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  The hardship that we have is just the feeling that 

the regulation and the cap on the regulation is just unfair because it 

is, again, penalizing the larger business. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, couldn’t Pet Smart say that and couldn’t every 

other business with every other big store say that, too?  

 And, wouldn’t we be giving every person with a big business signs 

all along their building? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  I suppose they could if they had the space.  I mean, 

like I said, why should a store that has a hundred foot of frontage 

get the same signage as the store with 166 or 200 or 300? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  One of the reason is them (sic) are our 

regulations. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The town states the regulation.  That’s one reason. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  I understand that.  I’m just --- that is what we 

feel that is unfair that somebody that’s so much larger is allowed the 

same amount of signage is somebody that’s considerably smaller. 

 THE CHAIR:  I do think the one, the one unique thing about the 

way this store is situated is that number one, I think to their point, 

is that it is set back from --- all the parking in the front is set 

back from West Street quite a bit. 

 And, then you’ve got three access roads, really.  You’ve got the 

one going from Target coming up, you come up the hill.  You’ve got the 

side of the building with nothing --- let’s say we don’t approve the 

sign, you’ve got nothing there to see it. 

 You don’t see the front. 

 And, then you come around the back or you can come from the --- 

what is it – the Executive Buildings that are back there or from 

Lowes.  You wouldn’t see it, either. 

 So, I mean, I can understand that point of view.  It’s just the 

way the building is situated in the back. 
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 I think he would need some visibility.  Now whether we agree with 

the size of the signs, I’m not sure.  But that is up to the board.   

 But I do think that the way that the building is positioned, and 

the roads that go all the way around it, it’s not like a lot of stores 

where you have a storefront and nothing in the back and you can’t even 

see it in the back.  That’s a different story. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The only frontage you have is from West Street.   

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I said, the only frontage that you see is from 

West Street.  And, you are behind there, you don’t see what is there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, I agree with what you are saying.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, wouldn’t they be better off perhaps with a 

second pylon sign for the entire plaza either here or here and then 

everybody is going to see the signs. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s no different than what we talked about a 

few months ago with another in that same area with putting up a sign 

on the side of the building. 

 I think it is the same thing they are asking for here, some 

visibility.  Because once you are --- to Bob’s point --- once you are 

around the corner, you don’t see the front so you don’t know which way 

that actual location is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, depending on the way --- if the pylon is the 

way to go, you come around the corner, it might even be too quick to 

even make a turn into that driveway in the front.  Again, depending on 

where the pylon is.   

 You could be by it before it registers what is on that pylon 

sign. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I just look at the size.  That’s my concern.  You 

know, if it meets what they did in the back.  One of the other 

stipulations we put on last time was that it was visible for no break-

ins.  Brighten it up in the back and keep it visible for any, anybody 

that was lurking around.  I don’t know. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think certainly the one in front makes sense.  

Coming along Executive Boulevard.  That leads you to Lowes and Target, 

so leaving there you will certainly see the one on the south side.  

So, that appears to be reasonable. 
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 THE CHAIR:  You won’t see it on the --- oh, you will see it 

leaving but you won’t see it going in.  Okay? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  Come in front West Street, you will see 

the pylon sign. 

 Turn down Executive, so you know it is in there somewhere.  No 

one is accessing it from the back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The one on the rear, I guess that is the only one 

that is kind of up for question.  When I reviewed it, you know, it is 

only for light.  You know.  You are leaving from Lowes and Target, you 

will certainly see the one, if you want to take a right into that 

plaza.  

 But what I am saying is no one is coming from the woods towards 

the back of the building and not seeing a sign.   

 You are either going to see it on the front or on the side when 

you are leaving.  I don’t really see the reasoning for the one on the 

back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you think you --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, there is a driveway in the back.  Is that 

for customers or for deliveries? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, it is for customers, but coming in from West 

Street, so they have the building in the front and the pylon. 

 So, if they are coming south, they will see the pylon.  If they 

are coming north, they’d see the building and the pylon. 

 MR. GWOREK:  If they are coming south from West Street, they turn 

into that area where they see that pylon sign at the corner there, 

they turn in, is that new building that is being constructed, does 

that block the signs that are visible?  The front of that building? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You mean here? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, CHIPS, it shouldn’t.  It is very high 

compared to CHIPS. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean I really don’t have a problem with the one 

on the side, but the one on the back, I think is just a little bit 

much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I would tend to agree.  Is there any way we 

could, the one on the back, we could make it small?    
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 Because the question, Dave, is if you are coming from Lowes, and 

you make a left hand turn to go back out to West Street, I don’t know 

if you would see that sign on the south side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you are going to see the pylon sign because 

you’ll be looking right at it. 

 You are going to catch part of this or this.  You’re going to see 

it coming out of there. 

 THE CHAIR:  From Lowes you won’t. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you are in Lowes, you are here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are already seeing it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Coming up this way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You’re leaving.  Where you actually park your car 

in Lowes, you are down here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Looking at the building.  And, you can see it when 

you get to the stop sign.  So, you would have to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Keep in mind, too, you are about, well there is 

quite an elevation difference from where Lowes is to Home Goods.  So, 

you are looking up the hill at it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I think at the stop sign you would see the south 

sign, wouldn’t you? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Left sign, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.   Say that again? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  If you are coming from Lowes, I think when you are 

at the stop sign where you take a left to go out of that plaza, you 

would see the south sign.   

 THE CHAIR:  I wasn’t sure how far the --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No, I think you would. 

 THE CHAIR:  I was just there today.  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I am comfortable with the south sign --- the south 

side sign.  I don’t know about the back. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, that is my concern, too.  The south is, I have 

no issue with.  It’s just the back I think is too much.  Because you 
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are setting precedent then with a three-sided building for somebody 

else to come in.  Well, you gave it to Home Goods.  You know.  And, 

they didn’t state a hardship.  So why can’t we have one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, typically, I don’t think we have had any where 

we have it on three sides.  Two sides, definitely.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, two has been a stretch at times.  I think two 

is more than fair.   

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we remember what size the --- we approved for the 

other side of the building? 

 THE CHAIR:  The front of the building was 6 foot by 22 by 9 and a 

half.  And, the one on the side was 4 by 15 by 2 and three -eights. 

 So, how does this one fit in? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Comparable. 

 THE CHAIR:  This one is bigger. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Well, not --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, 4 by 15 is the same as 3 by 20.  Same size.  

Sixty feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, how do you say that?  Three foot by 20.  This 

one is 4 by 15. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Sixty square feet. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The square footage is the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, you are talking square footage. 

 Okay. 

 Is that the desire?   

 What we are really referring to here is the sign on the front is 

good. 

 The one on the south side is good.  As presented. 

 But we’re not necessarily looking favorably on the one on the 

west side which would be the back of the building.  Okay? 

 Any other discussion on this application? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I do. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How would you vote that in if the applicant didn’t 

say I take the one on the back off. 
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 THE CHAIR:  If what now? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How would the applicant --- how would we vote on 

that if the applicant didn’t say okay, I agree.  I want to amend this 

to say I want the one on the south side but not the one on the back. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we can stipulate that we’re only are going to 

approve the south side.  But if the applicant understands the feeling 

of the board and would withdraw or modify his application to only have 

the south side, then we can just approve the application. 

 MR. LAFEAU:  Well, just one question.  And, yah, I guess we could 

do that.  I sign on the rear, I hear what you are saying and I guess 

that does have merit but it also have a lot of visibility back there.  

Can we get something smaller than that?  Cut that one down, as well? 

 Or are you just against the third sign altogether? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think you have visibility from the pylon, from 

the front and from the side.  And, you already got a variance for the 

side.  I think that’s a lot. 

 And, three sides on one building, you know, why would it be three 

sides on every building?  And, then we are not fair to other people 

and then we have buildings with three sided signs on all the 

buildings. 

 I mean, the idea is to have visibility.  We want you to have 

visibility.  We want you to be successful. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You know, my point would be there is no access 

from the back so you have to come around anyway.  And, when you see it 

--- 

 MR. LAFEAU:  There is access from the back. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: But it is not for customers.  It’s for delivery.  I 

was just there today.  I know the area. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  You don’t really miss much if you make a bad turn.  

You go to the stop sign and take a left. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You see it on the left-hand side. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, what is he agreeing to?  Are you agreeing to 

this? 

 MR. LAFEAU:  If you will allow us to have the side sign but not 

the rear sign, I’m willing to accept that.  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. 

 Thank you. 
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 MR. LAFEAU:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone hear speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. Appeal #6245A, Application of Tipping Chair Tavern LLC for 

a special exception approval to expand floor area where liquor is 

served under an existing restaurant liquor permit under Sections 4-

01.32A, 1104 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1783-D4 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of Vito & Gisella Barbagalla in a B zone. 

 ATTORNEY ANDREW DENORFIA:   Good evening, Mr. Chairman and 

commission members.  Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main 

Street, representing the applicant, Tipping Chair Tavern, LLC. 

 As Dave mentioned, we come before you tonight for a modification 

of a previously approved special exception to expand the floor area 

where alcohol is served as part of a bona fide restaurant at the 

property known the Tipping Chair Tavern and located at 1783 Meriden 

Waterbury Road, Units E-5, F-6 and E-4 under Sections 4-03.32, 11-04 

and 15-05 of the zoning regulations. 

 As this commission is aware, the subject property is located in a 

B zone and was approved by this board for the sale of alcohol as part 

of a restaurant in 2014.  And, further approved for patio service in 

2016. 

 The applicant has now leased or agreed to lease the premises 

known as 1783 Meriden Waterbury Road, Unit D-4 which adjoins his 

current restaurant.  You can see it on the plan that was submitted as 

part of the application. 

 The proposal would be to add a separate dining area which would 

be serviced by --- still serviced by the existing bar.  It would 

provide an area for customers to eat in a little bit more quiet, away 

from any live music that is currently existing where tables are.  It 

would be a nice little combination if you wanted me quiet you could go 

to the new area or you could be in the area in front of where the live 

music currently is. 

 The new dining area is approximately 420 square feet.  We believe 

that is a fair simple minor modification to the exiting special 

exception and is in harmony with the surrounding area and its nature, 

location and size, in intensity and site layout will also be in 

harmony with the surrounding area. 

 And, it meets the regulations, as I said, specifically for that 

03.32, 11-05 or 11-04, excuse me, and 15-05. 

 With that, any questions, more than happy.  The applicant is here 

as well to answer any questions. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a couple of questions.  The existing space, is 

the seating area in the existing space going to stay the same? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Yes. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  And, you are familiar with the existing 

stipulations? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Which were in terms of --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  On the existing special exception, if we did the 

same stipulations? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Yes, correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are comfortable with that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did we do a parking thing with the additional 

seating?  Or is that not necessary? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  It’s all shared parking.  It is a 

plaza. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, there is, if anybody has ever been 

there, the amount of parking there is quite large because of the condo 

association that has that strip plaza as well as the one to the --- I 

believe, is that the northeast?  Where Kratzert & Jones is located.  

As well, that is all part of the same plaza. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Question for Dave.  Dave, one of the stipulations 

in the old one was any significant changes in the floor plan require a 

new application.  This is obviously the new application. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can we approve this as an amendment to the previous 

special exception rather than do it as a separate approval?  Then we 

don’t get caught with number of bar seats and stuff like that. 

 Just say we are amending the old appeal, 6048A to include the 

revised floor plan. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  Mr. Chairman, I think that speaks to the 

existing permit and modifying it because it is the same license, the 

state will probably just ask for our approval.  They ask for our 

signature and they don’t get involved in how we break it up.  They 

just want to know it has local approval.  I don’t have a problem with 

that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, what I would be doing is making a motion to is 

technically to modify the existing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So the existing outside dining stays the same? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Everything stays the same.  They didn’t ask about 

the --- this doesn’t deal with the outside dining.  This is just the 

interior. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No because --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That stays the same. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That stays the same. 

 There are two doors here.  Is that the other tenant next to it? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The door that you are talking to is to the --

- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To the left.  This one here.  This is another 

tenant? 

 (Pause, pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 So, everybody is going to get in through this way.  These are all 

open passages? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  If I can show you.  This is the separate 

tenant.  The plan is, as of now unless otherwise, this would be an 

exit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Just an exit. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  You know depending upon, sometimes the State 

Liquor Control Commission can have a different idea.  But that’s the 

plan as of now. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Exit, only. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  For egress purposes, only. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   So the main entrance --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  The main entrance will remain the same.  

Correct. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You see that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No questions but a comment.  I’m happy to see that 

the company is growing.  I’ve heard good things about this place.  I’m 

happy you are here. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 
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 Speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. Appeal #6246A, Application of Robert Maselek for a 2’ front 

yard setback variance & a 12 sf projection area variance for a new 

vestibule & front porch under Sections 7A-00, 11-05 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 105 Harness Drive, property of Marta M. & Robert 

Maselek in an R-40 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MS. MASELEK:  Hi.  My name is Marta Maselek and my husband and I 

reside at 105 Harness Drive in Southington.   

 And, what we are asking for is to build an entry way and a front 

porch.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I think we have drawings for it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, you do. 

 Mr. Chairman, there is hand drawn renderings in the very back of 

the package. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  I think this is really a minor variance.  It’s really 

going to add to the house.    Nicer.  I mean, aesthetically. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you have got the house at an odd angle to the 

street, as well. 

 THE CHAIR: Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is an improvement to the side of the house. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I don’t see where it does anything detrimental to 

the neighborhood, either. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Does this increase the roof height?  From the 

current house? 

 MS. MASELEK:  Um, no.   

 THE CHAIR:  This is strictly adding on the porch. 

 MS. MASELEK:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, because the picture we’re looking at --- to 

your point, Jeff --- we’re looking at it and you’ve got like a dormer 

over the left-hand side and it says:  new. 

 What is that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, can I just show you the street view 

and you’ll understand it a lot better. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We’re looking at the second floor being added? 

 (Undertone comments) 

 It is not just the porch.   It is the second floor. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  They don’t need an exception for that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What’s that? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  They don’t need an exception for that. 

 MS. MASELEK:  Right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The aesthetics.  It matches the roof that is 

there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To the question based on roof height. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  The variance is strictly for the porch.  But 

I am saying they are making other modifications. 

 MS. MASELEK:  Yes.  We are adding a second floor. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It will match the existing high roof height but 

higher than the existing  --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s going right there where the bay window is? 

 MS. MASELEK:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6240A, Application of Limitless Energy, LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 6-05 

3C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management LLC in an I=1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  We are still waiting on that one, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Apparently, they’re working 

towards satisfying what we require. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do we have any issues with timing on that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This – the one in March will likely be the last 

one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So we are safe until the first one in March? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So we make a motion to continue? 

 THE CHAIR:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 Can I have a motion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

7:30 pm. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. Appeal #6243A, Application of Route 322 Motorsports LLC for 

special exception approval to modify conditions of a previous auto 

dealer approval under Sections 4-03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1223 Meriden Waterbury Tpke. Property of Lineberry Realty 

LLC in a B zone 

 Tabled during the public hearing. 
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 B. Appeal #6244A, Application of American Sign Inc for a 

variance to allow signage in an amount exceeding the regulations under 

Sections 13-03, 13-04C & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 99 Executive 

Blvd., property of Execwest Retail LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the modified application of 

6244A to approve the sign as depicted on the south side of the 

building. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for discussion purposes, the issue really was 

the visibility.  And, the applicant is saying that they don’t have 

visibility coming out of the other plaza because there is a sign on 

the front and it’s hard to see the pylon sign. 

 I think if we were to find a hardship and say that a sign on the 

south side would remedy that and it is the way the building is set up. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. Appeal #6245A, Application of Tipping Chair Tavern LLC for 

a special exception approval to expand floor area where liquor is 

served under an existing restaurant liquor permit under Sections 4-

01.32A, 1104 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1783-D4 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of Vito & Gisella Barbagalla in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to modify Appeal 6048A to approve 

additional space as set forth in Application 6245A with all remaining 

conditions in the previous appeal to stay in place. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented it is nice to see businesses in town 

growing.  I think it is going to be good for the plaza and I wish you 

the best with your business. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. Appeal #6246A, Application of Robert Maselek for a 2’ front 

yard setback variance & a 12 sf projection area variance for a new 

vestibule & front porch under Sections 7A-00, 11-05 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 105 Harness Drive, property of Marta M. & Robert 

Maselek in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6246A in accordance with the 

drawing attached to the application.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated it appears to diminimus with regard to how it 

is going out to the building line.  I think if you look at the house, 

the house is sort of at an odd angle to the street and certainly 

improvement that is contemplated on the house is quite an improvement 

to the house and it will be much nicer for the neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. Appeal #6240A, Application of Limitless Energy, LLC for a 

variance to allow a structure in the floodway under Sections 6-05 

3C.1, 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 178 Newell Street, 

property of KDM Property Management LLC in an I=1 zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing portion to the next meeting. 
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MISCELLANEOUS   / OLD BUSINESS  /   NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing further to discuss. 

 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:34 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 


